
C O N T E N T S

2....p-Leader—Thailand

3....Comment board

4....Productivity methodologies, tools, and 
techniques

5....How to share productivity gains 

6....Environment-friendly farming in Japan

6....Quiz winners

7....Program calendar

7....APO/NPO update

7....SG meets Lao PDR Prime Minister

7....BCBN from Republic of Korea

8....Philippine APO grantees

8....GBM announcement

APOnews
Information to Make a Difference in Productivity

Volume 39   Number 3 March  2009

p. 7, Meeting, Lao PDR

p. 7, BCBN, ROK

p. 6, Study mission, Japan

Printed on Recycled Paper

Establishing centers of excellence

(Continued on page 5)

T he centers of excellence (COE) initiative was conceived in 2008 at the annual APO Governing Body Meet-
ing (GBM) and Workshop Meeting of Heads of NPOs (WSM). In his closing remarks at the WSM, Secretary-
General Shigeo Takenaka gave an assurance that the Secretariat would take the COE from concept to reality. The 

Secretariat then conducted a series of in-house studies to define the criteria and roles of COE with input from NPOs. A 
COE meeting was convened at the Secretariat, 12−13 February, with three NPO heads from Malaysia, the Philippines, 
and Thailand; four liaison officers from Japan, the Republic of Korea, Republic of China, and Singapore; the Deputy 
Director-General of the National Productivity Council (NPC), India; and one Malaysian adviser. 

Secretary-General Takenaka expressed his appreciation to 
the three NPO heads for their presence at this “informal, 
small, but very important meeting.” In outlining the back-
ground, he explained that the criteria for selecting attendees 
was their “intention and capacity” to act as COE and said, 
“I hope very much that this method will be supported by 
those countries represented here as well as those that are 
not.” Describing the meeting as ad hoc, multilateral, and 
consultative, he emphasized that it was a discussion-cum-
brainstorming session. Two additional topics were added 
for discussion: the response to the economic crisis and new 
impact evaluation system. 

The first COE session was chaired by Malaysia Productivity Corporation Director General Dato’ Nik Zainiah Nik Abdul 
Rahman, who reviewed the background to the meeting, adding that, “This consultative approach will help the APO real-
ize issues within  member countries and give ideas and feedback to do its job more effectively.” Research and Planning 
Department Director Mukesh Bhattarai then gave a presentation that defined a COE as “a formally designated body of 
knowledge and experience in a specific subject area.” He said that, “For the APO and NPOs, the COE concept could play 
a catalytic role in identifying and sharing expertise.” Another role of a COE would be helping NPOs develop potential 
areas of excellence with other NPO assistance facilitated by the APO. NPO representatives gave presentations on their 
areas of excellence, followed by detailed discussions resulting in a consensus on the pilot COE. 

Development Academy of the Philippines President Antonio 
D. Kalaw, Jr., chaired the second session on practical steps 
for launching a COE. A cluster approach was suggested 
to exploit the strengths of other NPOs in the same area for 
greater synergy. SPRING Singapore was then proposed as 
the first pilot COE on business excellence. “SPRING Singa-
pore is more than happy to take the role of the pilot COE,” 
said Singapore Liaison Officer Wong Wai Meng. The other 
NPOs promised full support under APO coordination. 

The meeting then discussed the current global f inancial 
crisis and APO impact evaluation. Executive Director 

MPC Director General Dato’ Nik Zainiah

DAP President Kalaw
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Dr. Phanit Laosirirat, Thailand Productivity Institute, presented a summary 
of his article entitled “Productivity roles in the financial crisis” (see pages 2
–3 for full text). He detailed how the economic crisis presented NPOs with 
the opportunity to convince companies, especially SMEs, of the effective-
ness of productivity improvement methods. The meeting confirmed that the 
APO and NPOs should continue to promote productivity improvement, par-
ticularly in the field of capacity building, market access, and strengthening 
SMEs during the economic crisis.

The impact evaluation discussion began with Agriculture Director Song 
Hyun Choi’s presentation explaining the current and newly proposed project 
evaluation system. Currently, the Secretariat conducts onsite and online 
impact evaluations. The proposal is for third-party professionals to be 
designated to conduct future evaluations. This would necessarily require a 
high level of cooperation and involvement by NPOs. Delegates expressed 
their agreement with this and promised to provide the necessary support. 
Deputy Director General U.S. Singh, NPC, India, suggested the possibility 
of a cross-evaluation of projects among NPOs. He explained that a team 
of experts from one NPO could be deputed to another country to evaluate 
projects and vice versa.  

The two-day ses-
s i o n  c o n c l u d e d 
wi th  Sec re t a r y -
General Takenaka 
thanking delegates 
for their input. Li-
aison Officer Wong 
of SPRING Singa-
pore responded by 
thanking the Sec-
retariat for hosting 
the meeting, which he described as a cross-fertilization of ideas. He added, 
“On the Singapore side, we are honored to receive your support to be the 
first pilot COE and to start this new APO initiative.” In an interview with the 
APO News, Kalaw commented that, “The important feature of this meeting 
is the process of consultation. I am sure that this process involving NPOs 
will make future decisions by the GBM and WSM closer to the reality in 
member countries.” The meeting reflected the APO spirit of mutual coopera-
tion, and efforts to strengthen the cooperative network will continue. 

“E xpansion of employment; cooperation between labor and manage-
ment; and the fair distribution of the fruits of productivity among 
labor, management, and consumers,” were the three guiding 

principles of the Japanese productivity movement, which started in 1955. Japan 
achieved remarkable economic growth based on these principles. However, 
severe international competition and deteriorating domestic economy have led 
to changes in the employment system, working environment, personnel manage-
ment practices, and labor relations in Japanese enterprises. The study meeting on 
the Fair Distribution of Productivity Gains among Stakeholders held in Japan, 
19–23 January, examined the latest developments in productivity gain-sharing 
globally based on the Japanese experience. Eighteen participants representing 
employers’ federations, government, and unions, along with executives, manage-
ment consultants, and academics, attended.

Hosei University Professor Hiroyuki Fujimura reported that the “new era of de-
clining population since 2005” had been manifested in a shortage of labor in the 
long term, necessitating the employment of older persons in the workforce, and 
in an increase in the number of “nonregular employees.” Trade union member-
ship in Japan has dropped sharply, although joint consultation is still undertaken 
in both unionized and nonunionized workplaces. Interpersonal relationships 
based on mutual trust are now under strain given current economic difficulties.

Dr. Peter Gahan of Monash University, Australia, presented three forms of gain-
sharing: wages, financial participation, and nonfinancial benefits. Nonfinancial 
benefits include flextime arrangements, work and family initiatives, employee 
security and flexibility, and work and job sharing. Director Subramaniam Thia-
garajan, National Trades Union Congress, Singapore, cited Singapore’s union-
management response to the present financial crisis as three-fold: cutting costs 
to save jobs; investment in upskilling and reskilling to prepare for the eventual 

upturn; and not losing sight of the long term. The study meeting identified key 
challenges facing member countries: how to link performance with productivity; 
and how to diffuse productivity gains in companies to ensure that wage increases 
do not lag too far behind productivity growth.

The participants agreed that key ingredients for successful gain-sharing plans 
were simplicity, clear links between pay and targets, strong leadership, and 
involvement of top management and union leaders. APO and NPO training 
courses, along with technical support, could address the major difficulties and 
constraints associated with sharing not only productivity gains but also the pain 
associated with the current economic crisis. 

Site visits to the Federation of JFE Steel Workers’ Union and Tokyu Department 
Store Group Labor Union demonstrated how management and labor can com-
promise on work-life balance, gender equality, different working styles of older 
workers, and transparency in wage systems through open dialogue.

JFE Steel Corporation union leader explaining its wage system

How to share productivity gains

Mr. Singh (L) suggesting NPO involvement in project 
evaluation
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